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All in the April morning, 
April airs were abroad; 

The sheep with their little lambs 
We pass'd by on the road.  
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From the Editor’s Pen…..  
 

I t was sad hearing the news that Bruce Wheeler passed 
away on March 12th. The Southern Arizona Chapter plans 

to print a remembrance honoring him in the May/June Copper 
Starlight and anyone who would like to contribute a few lines 
about Bruce can email them to Rosalie Torske at 
torskerosalie@yahoo.com  The deadline for submissions is 
April 20.  
 Thanks to Richie and Dolores Fein for renewing 
their business card ad for another year. If you have a need 
for a magazine subscription please keep them in mind.   
 In her message Michell thanks everyone who 
assisted with March Madness preparations and set up as 
well as those who attended. The board knows that in 
March, especially, there are many options for those 
involved in the car hobby for attending a car related event 
and to chose the Studebaker gathering is greatly app-
reciated.  
 Thanks to this month’s contributors: Michell 
Eastburn, Richard Dormois, Dan Kuhl, Tim Painter, Ken 
West, Richie Fein, Steve Fein and Linda Smith. 
 Hope to see you soon. 
    Chris 
 

WHO IS BEHIND THE CAMERA TAKING THE PHOTOS 
YOU SEE ON OUR FACEBOOK PAGE AND WEBSITE? 

  
 
 LINDA SMITH 

Photo courtesy of Steve Fein. 

 
 
 

 
 
STEVE FEIN 
Photo courtesy of Linda 
Smith. 

 
Thank you, Linda and 
Steve, for your 
photographic contributions.  
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STATE OF THE CHAPTER 
By Michell Eastburn, President 
 
“In the spring, at the end of the 
day, you should smell like dirt.”—
 Margaret Atwood 
…and possibly Studebaker ex-
haust, because spring time al-
ways boasts several car shows. 
 

W ith nearly 50 Studebakers 
and well over 100 people, 

the All Studebaker Gathering March Madness event went 
off without a hitch. March Madness would not have been a 
huge success without everyone who participated -  thank 
you, members, for making this event an awesome one. 
Additionally, the board would like to recognize a few out-
standing helpers that without them the event would not 
have gone as flawlessly: Don Parkey and Carl Reid for 
assisting with set-up/break-down, Shayleen Palmer for 
assisting with sign and banner set-up/break-down, Ed and 
Linda Smith for bringing the track and coordinating the 
valve cover races, Don Parkey for helping set-up/break-
down the track and Ted Widhalm for helping with the 
races, Premier Irrigation (Chris and Rachel Eastburn) for 
donating the use of their canopies, Patrick Eastburn for the 
use of his tables and ice chests, Claudia Robinette, Rachel 
Eastburn, Maryanne Eastburn, and several Eastburn kids 
for managing the can raffle and all the members who do-
nated to the raffle, Richie Fein for running the 50/50, Steve 
Fein for helping with registration. Thank you to the Arizona 
Avanti Owners Association (AAOA) group for monetarily 
supporting our March Madness event. Several members 
went home with trophies; thank you to all those who spon-
sored a trophy. Thank you to those who assisted with the 
care of Judy Barker; glad to hear that after a bad bout she 
made it home healthy. 
 The Kiwanis Nuevo Catch-A-Wave (Forget-Me-
Nots) car show offered a sunny day of car showing with 
several members attending and even several winning 
awards! 
 April boasts a variety of events starting with the 
Barry Goldwater HS Car Show. If you are looking for a 
unique way to spend your Friday night this show offers a 
lot of unique cars and the location of the football field is a 
nice change to parking lot car shows. Whether showing a 
Stude or just looking, it’s a great occasion.  
 Our membership appreciation BBQ will be on Sun-
day, April 14th and I’m sure will offer lots of yummy food, 
goodies, a car show and swap meet, all while everyone  
catches up with chapter friends. Thank you Ken and Ar-
lene West for opening up your home and yard for us.   
 

 

 

 

 

 

WELCOME NEW MEMBERS! 
 

Joe & Glenda Bailey 
2232 E. Jensen St. 
Mesa, AZ  85213 

602-550-6837 
jrggbailey@gmial.com 

1941 Double Date Coupe 
 

Referred by Richard Dormois, Ed Smith, Michell 
Eastburn and just about everyone. 

    

Well Wishes Well Wishes Well Wishes Well Wishes to Pete Bell and Maryann Lemley. 
 

Birthday Wishes Birthday Wishes Birthday Wishes Birthday Wishes to Ainsley Rodhouse born April 
29th, 2018. 

Condolences ……Condolences ……Condolences ……Condolences ……    
 
The GCS Chapter sends it deepest sympathy to 
Maggie Wheeler and the members of the South-
ern Arizona Chapter on the passing of Bruce 
Wheeler, March 12th.   
 Bruce was well known and well liked 
among the Studebaker community in Arizona 
and he will be missed for his love of the marque, 
his sense of humor and his good nature.  

 

~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~ 

 

Condolences to Claudia Robinette and Peggy 
Eastburn who each lost a sister this past month. 

LOST:  A flat, about 6 inches tall, plastic tote, like a Rub-
bermaid, clear with purple top, but you would not notice 
the top because it is covered with fabric that has vintage 
and antique cars all over it covering the entire top. It 
would have been near Kent Musgrave’s 1931 Chevrolet 
shown at recent Chapter events. 
 If you have seen this tote at a recent meet 

please contact Kent at professor_km@cox.net 

 
Congratulations to all of the Chapter members  

who participated in the Gold Dust Days Parade in 
Wickenburg on February 9th for receiving the  

Best Convoy award! 
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BUILD IT AND THEY WILL COME 

2019 ALL ARIZONA STUDEBAKER GATHERING 

Submitted by Richard Dormois, GCSC Secretary 
 

U pon a beautiful overcast day at South Mountain Park in Phoenix on Saturday, March 2nd they came from near and 
far to enjoy the festivities in our version of March Madness. Many are to be recognized for their contributions of 

time, energy and resources to make this gathering one of the finest in the Studebaker culture. An informal event by de-
sign, there  was no required registration for families but it appeared north of a hundred members and guests gathered. 
Custodians of forty four Studebaker cars and trucks signed in and were evaluated in “fun judging” categories by mem-
bers who judged and awarded trophies of their own making. In total twenty two such awards were fashioned and given to 
those deserving. Space here doesn’t permit descriptions of all of them but suffice to say, there were some very creative 
examples. (Editor’s note: See page 8 for a complete listing of fun judging awards given at the event.) 
 Lou Fencl earned the Collins family sponsored long distance award for driving his 1956 Tomato Red 1956 Tran-
star 1/2T pick truck 156 miles from Pima, Arizona. “Best Truck” category was earned by John Verrill of Prescott for the 
Hunter Green 1955 E12 C Cab 3/4T dually pick up serving as a U.S. Forestry Service vehicle before John commenced 
restoration two decades ago. Richard Domois awarded the trophy made from a 1938 Studebaker Fast Transport 1/24th 
scale model. 
 The Arizona Avanti Owners Association displayed six examples from a stock 1963 Avanti to a Ford V8 powered 
2006 Avanti, one of the last iterations assembled in Cancun, Mexico. Dale Sexton’s amazing serial number one AVX 
also appeared. The organization chose March Madness to hold an annual membership meeting.  
 Claudia Robinette and Chris Collins managed the traditional can raffle fund raiser where forty three attractive 
gifts were displayed including models, hand crafted items, framed prints and a bicycle. The raffle garnered $339.00 for 
the treasury. Thank you to all who donated items and bought tickets. 
 Ed Smith, Ted Widhalm and Linda Smith managed the hotly contested Studebaker valve cover races throughout 
the day. Mike Borens earned first place, Chloe Eastburn took second place, Aubrey Eastburn got third place and Patrick 
Eastburn and Domenic Willis received participation and hard luck awards, respectively. Thank you to each for your hard 
work and dedication. 
 A very special thank you to Rachel and Chris Eastburn of Premier Irrigation for affording March Madness shelter 
in the form of two commercial canopies which really came in handy when the mid day light rain commenced. Can raffle 
and awards tables were quickly moved to shelter and were not dampened. 
 Grand Canyon State Chapter president Michell Eastburn opened the membership meeting about one o’clock 
welcoming the assembled multitudes and thanked all those who helped her put this March Madness together, all those 
who brought Studebakers to show and those who did not and our special guests from the Southern Arizona Chapter. 
She outlined our April Member Appreciation gathering at Arlene and Ken West’s estate in Desert Hills, Sunday, April 
14th. Michell and Peggy Eastburn will prepare the entrée and pot luck sides and desserts provided by the members will 
round out the fare. There is ample space for a nice car show, swap meet and a membership meeting. Thank you, Arlene 
and Ken, for once again opening your home to us. 
 Ed Smith reported for the 2020 Pacific Southwest Zone Meet steering committee. “We’re working on it. We’re 
not going to Elko, Nevada or Tombstone, Arizona.” The membership had expected a more conclusive report but al-
though the committee toils daily, it is not quite ready to recommend a suitable venue to the Board of Directors.  
 Southern Arizona Chapter tourmaster John Lewis encouraged support for the 2020 March Madness which may 
be held at Canoa Ranch in Green Valley, Arizona, forty five miles north of the Mexico border. John noted Ed Smith en-
tered his pickup in the SAC’s Canoa Ranch event on February 16th. 
 Arizona Avanti president and GCSC member Dale Sexton recognized veterans and gave each a commemora-
tive lapel pin. He presented Michell with a check from the AAOI membership as a contribution toward the park rental.  
 Studebaker National Foundation president Chris Collins presented an appreciation plaque to photographer Luke 
Larson from the Foundation for creating commemorative coffee books for the local donors of automobiles to the SNF. 
Luke photographed several member Studebakers and donated a $250 photography gift certificate which was won by 
Steve Fein. 
 2019 March Madness registrar Steve Fein donated a $25 gift certificate from Rock Auto which was won by Pat-
rick Eastburn. Incidentally, Steve made and awarded ten Fun Judging trophies.  
 Richie Fein did a yeoman’s job selling 50/50 tickets all day, amassing a $138 fortune won by Michell Eastburn, 
who pulled a Studebaker Goat Wagon to South Mountain Park. 
 Peggy Eastburn, who managed March Madness preparations early on, worked tirelessly all day setting up the 
can raffle and awards tables, assisting vendors, attending to problem areas, selling t shirt probably deserves more praise 
than she usually gets. THANK YOU, Peggy! 
 Larry of “Jersey Shore Hot Dogs” was pleased with luncheon sales. “I usually work ‘til four. Today I sold out by 
one.” 
 BE SAFE. 
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GRAND CANYON STATE CHAPTER 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS                   
 
APRIL 5  6TH ANNUAL BARRY GOLDWATER HIGH SCHOOL “THE GREATEST SHOW ON TURF” 
   AT 2829 W. ROSE GARDEN LANE, PHOENIX AT 27TH AVE & ROSE GARDEN FROM 6-
   9PM. ARRIVE BY 5:00 TO ASSEMBLE THEN DRIVE IN TOGETHER. ENTRY FEE IS $20 
   AND EACH ENTRANT WILL RECEIVE ONE DINNER AND A SHOW T SHIRT. PROCEEDS 
   FUND SCHOLARSHIPS TO DESERVING STUDENTS. IF YOU  WOULD LIKE TO SHOW 
   YOUR CAR ON CAMPUS DURING THE DAY PRIOR TO THE CAR SHOW CONTACT ASST. 
   PRINCIPAL CLINT BUSHBAUM FOR APPROVAL TO PARK ON CAMPUS PRIOR TO THE 
   SHOW OR TO SCHEDULE WHICH DAY AND TIMES YOU ARE ABLE TO COME AND 
   SHOW YOUR VEHICLE. CONTACT CLINT AT  clint.bushbaum@dvusd.org  SEE PAGE 6 
   FOR SHOW INFORMATION CONTACT.  
 
APRIL 6  ARIZONA STUDEBAKER CHAPTER, ASC WILL TOUR CROWN AUTO, 3930 W. COSTCO 
   DR., TUCSON AT 10AM FOLLOWED BY LUNCH AT NEARBY GOLDEN CORRAL, 6865 N. 
   THORNYDALE RD., TUCSON. INFO: CONTACT MIKE BORENS AT 520-303-1820 
 
APRIL 7  GCSC BOARD AND OFFICERS MEET AT DEER VALLEY AIRPORT RESTAURANT, 7TH 
   AVE. & DEER VALLEY RD., PHOENIX, 1:00 PM. MEMBERS WELCOME. INFO: PEGGY AT 
   623-936-6116 / peggyeastburn@hotmail.com  
 
APRIL 14  MEMBER APPRECIATION PICNIC HOSTED BY THE CHAPTER OFFICERS AND BOARD 
   AT KEN & ARLENE WEST HOME, 36620 N. 18TH ST., PHOENIX. CHAPTER WILL PRO-
   VIDE PULLED PORK/BUFFALO CHICKEN FOR SANDWICHES & FIXINGS, MEMBERS 
   PLEASE BRING A SIDE OF YOUR CHOICE. START TIME IS NOON. KEN INVITES MEM
   BERS TO BRING STUDEBAKER ITEMS TO SELL AT SWAP MEET. DETAILS ON PAGE 7 
   OR CONTACT PEGGY AT peggyeastburn@hotmail.com / 623-936-6116 
 
APRIL 27TH   THE ARIZONA AMERICAN ITALIAN CLUB, 7509 N 12TH ST., PHOENIX IS HOLDING A CAR 
   SHOW ON SATURDAY, THE 27TH. IF YOU ARE INTERESTED IN PARTICIPATING CON-
   TACT THE CLUB AT 602-944-3090. 
 
MAY 11  OUTING TO LIBERTY WILDLIFE, 2600 E. ELWOOD ST., PHOENIX. WE’LL MEET AROUND 
   10AM TO TOUR FACILITY AND  FOLLOWED BY LUNCH AND MEETING NEARBY. MORE 
   INFO ON PAGE 6 AND IN THE NEXT NEWSLETTER OR peggyeastburn@hotmail.com  
 
MAY 26   45TH ANNUAL LA PALMA STUDEBAKER MEET AT LA PALMA PARK, ANAHEIM, CALIF., 
   HARBOR BLVD & LA PALMA SOUTH OF 91 HWY. 8AM-3PM. $30 FOR JUDGED CAR, $25 
   FOR DISPLAY CAR, $25 FOR SWAP SPACE. ENTRY INCLUDES COMMEMORATIVE MUG. 
   SHOW INFO CALL BILL 323-422-5187. SEE PAGE 13 FOR REGISTRATION FORM. 
 
JUNE ?   CHAPTER WILL VISIT COMMEMORATIVE AIR FORCE MUSEUM IN MESA FOLLOWED BY 
   LUNCH AT NEARBY RESTAURANT. peggyeastburn@hotmail.com / 623-936-6116 
 
JULY?   ORGAN STOP PIZZA. peggyeastburn@hotmail.com / 623-936-6116 
 
SEPTEMBER 11-14 55TH SDC INTERNATIONAL MEET IN MANSFIELD, OHIO AT THE RICHLAND COUNTY 
   FAIRGROUNDS. SEE LIST OF NEARBY HOTELS IN THE JANUARY TURNING WHEELS. 
   QUESTIONS: DAVE HAMBLIN AT 419-947-1360 / daveh2949@centurylink.net 
 
SEPTEMBER 14  INTERNATIONAL DRIVE YOUR STUDEBAKER DAY. SUGGEST AN DRIVING ACTIVITY. 
   peggyeastburn@hotmail.com / 623-936-6116 
 
SEPTEMBER 27-29 PACIFIC SOUTHWEST ZONE MEET IN SACRAMENTO AT THE LIONS GATE HOTEL. $89 
   PER NIGHT W/BREAKFAST AND PET FRIENDLY $50 FOR ENTIRE STAY. 916-426-9593. 
   MENTION STUDEBAKER CAR CLUB PRICING. CALL CHAIRPERSON LINDA BARNARD AT 
   916-213-8989 FOR INFORMATION.  
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April  2019 

Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

 1 
April Fool’s Day 

2 3 4 5 
BGHS 
Car Show 

6 
ASC TOUR TO 
CROWN AUTO 

7 
Board  
Meeting 

8 9 
1963 - Super Larks 
& Hawks intro. 

10 11 12 
 

13 
 

14 
Member  
Picnic 

15 
 

16 17 
 

18 19 
Good Friday 

 

Passover 

20 

21 
Easter 

22 
 

23 24 25 26 
 

1962-Avanti intro-
duced to public 

27 

28 29 30 
 

   Questions? 
Call Chris at 
602-995-2146 

       

APRIL 5 BG HIGH SCHOOL CAR SHOW 
The Barry Goldwater High School Community Car Show, 
"The Greatest Show on Turf ", is scheduled for Friday, 
April 5th, from 6-9 PM at 2829 W. Rose Garden Lane.  
 Please use the following link to register on-line for 
the car show:  https://tinyurl.com/y6n2whju  Registration 
fee is $20 which funds scholarships for students. There is 
an online payment option at the bottom of the Google form 
or you may pay the registration fee when you arrive on the 
evening of the event (cash only). The first 150 guests who 
register will have a space reserved for them on the turf. 
 Please arrive by 5PM to gather in parking lot with 
Brian Millette as point person. Brian will be driving his 
1957 President sedan. All paid guests who register and 
pay to show will receive an on site meal provided by 
Texas Roadhouse, a 6th annual BGHS car Show T- Shirt 
and opportunity to win a usable Trophy.   
 For show info contact Josh.Kreeger@dvusd.org at 
the high school or for info about Chapter participation con-
tact Peggy at 623-936-6116 or peggyeastburn@hotmail  
 

APRIL 7 GCSC BOARD MEETING 
The Chapter board and officers will meet Sunday, April 7 
at 1:00 pm at Deer Valley Airport Restaurant, 7th Ave. & 
Deer Valley Rd., Phoenix. All members are welcome to 
attend.  For more information contact Peggy at 623-936-
6116 or peggyeastburn@hotmail  
  

APRIL 14  MEMBER APPRECIATION PICNIC 
  See page 7. 

LOOKING AHEADLOOKING AHEAD  
 
MAY 11 LIBERTY WILDLIFE 
 
An outing to Liberty Wildlife in Phoenix is planned for Sat-
urday, May 11th. If you have not visited this facility in the 
past here is information describing what it is: 

 

Liberty Wildlife is a non-profit rescue, rehabilitation, edu-
cation and sustainability organization located just south of 
Sky Harbor Airport. Tucked inside Phoenix city lines, we 
have an amazing backdrop along the Rio Salado. Tour 
through our sustainable building and get a glimpse of how 
our hospital treats the sick, injured and orphaned wildlife 
that arrive daily. Also walk through our education trail 
where you will see non-releasable birds of prey, including 
native hawks, owls and even bald and golden eagles. 
Each day that we are open to the public there is a presen-
tation in our amphitheater at 11:15. You'll get an up close 
experience with some of the wildlife that we care for.  
 

The facility is located at 2600 E. Elwood St., Phoenix. Ad-
mission is $6 for adults; $5 for seniors 65+ and veterans; 
Children K-12 $4; under 4 free. Plan to arrive at the facility 
around 10 am when it opens. Live eagle feeding happens 
at 10:40 am followed by the live bird of prey presentation 
at 11:15 am. 
 After the tour of the facility we’ll caravan to a local 
restaurant TBA for lunch and a chapter meeting. 
 Questions: contact Peggy at 623-936-6116 or 
peggyeastburn@hotmail   
 
 

UPCOMING EVENTSUPCOMING EVENTS

 



 
 
 

April  2019              The ECHO                                             7 

MEMBER APPRECIATION PICNICMEMBER APPRECIATION PICNICMEMBER APPRECIATION PICNICMEMBER APPRECIATION PICNIC    
SUNDAY, APRIL 14, 2019SUNDAY, APRIL 14, 2019SUNDAY, APRIL 14, 2019SUNDAY, APRIL 14, 2019    

Hosted by the Chapter Officers Hosted by the Chapter Officers Hosted by the Chapter Officers Hosted by the Chapter Officers     
and Board at the home of  and Board at the home of  and Board at the home of  and Board at the home of      

Ken & Arlene WestKen & Arlene WestKen & Arlene WestKen & Arlene West    
36620 N. 18th Street, Phoenix36620 N. 18th Street, Phoenix36620 N. 18th Street, Phoenix36620 N. 18th Street, Phoenix    

    
WHEN: Sunday, April 14th from noon until 2:00 or 3:00. 
 
WHO: The Chapter board and officers are hosting a picnic 
for all members  in appreciation for your membership.  
 
WHAT: Car show, swap meet and picnic lunch. Drive your 
Studebaker, if you can, for a car show in the West’s back 
yard and bring Studebaker parts you no longer need for a 
swap meet.  
 Feast on a pot luck picnic with the club furnishing 
pulled pork and buffalo chicken for sandwiches, beans, 
bread, sauces/dressings and drinks. Members, please 
bring  potluck side (salad, chips, veggies, fruit, etc.) and/or 
a dessert. Table ware will be provided.  
 
WHERE: The picnic will be at the home of Ken and Arlene 
West, 36620 N. 18th Street in Desert Hills (Phoenix). Here 
are Ken’s directions to the West home: The main cross 
roads are Carefree Highway and 16th Street. There is a 
traffic light at the intersection. 16th Street only goes north 
from Carefree Highway so going the wrong way is impos-
sible. North on 16th Street 1 mile there is a stop sign at 
Cloud Road. Continue straight on 16th Street another 1/4 
mile to Delores, noted by the neighborhood mailboxes on 
the corner. Turn east on Delores, it doesn’t go west.  
 Now, it gets exciting. You will remain on paved 
roads at all times. If you find yourself on a dirt road, you’re 
lost. Continue east on Delores until you see 2 stucco 
posts, one with a roadrunner on top and the other a coy-
ote. Turn right (south) on the paved, narrow road just be-
fore those stucco posts. Looks like a driveway to the 
house on the corner, but it’s not. It’s 18th Street and you’ll 
follow it south through a dip and around the corner to the 
3rd house. The American Flag will be flying at the gate. 
Just drive in and we will get you parked either in the front 
yard or back yard. There’s lots of room to spread out. 
 Should you find yourself in the dirt or just disori-
ented, simply call us - 602-819-9826 or 602-819-9702 - 
and we’ll get you redirected or come find you. 
 
MISC:  
g Please bring lawn chairs if you have them.  
g Your Studebaker project or show car are welcome.  
g If you can’t drive your Studebaker bring another 

Studebaker item to display.  
g There will be door prizes and the 50/50 raffle. 
 

Hope to see you on the 14th.  
 
 

 

KIWANIS CATCH-A-WAVE CAR SHOW 
 By Tim Painter 

 

M arch 16th turned out to be a perfect, sunny day for 
the Nuevo Catch a Wave car show at Tempe's beau-

tiful Kiwanis Park.  Included among the approximately 125 
cars in attendance were several Grand Canyon SDC vehi-
cles.  With chapter president Michell Eastburn, board 
member Richie Fein and his wife Dolores lending moral 
support, our chapter was well represented.   
 Attendees included Ed and Linda Smith, 1959 
Lark station wagon; Garry Klinger, 1952 Starlight Coupe; 
John Rodhouse 1972 Porsche; Gary and Sandy Keating, 
1934 Commander street rod; and board member Joen 
Painter with husband, Tim, 1953 Commander custom.  It 
was agreed that John's Porsche was an honorary Stude 
for the day. George Gezelius displayed his vintage Ford. 
 Garry Klinger and John were awarded 2nd place 
plaques in their classes while the Keatings and the Paint-
ers received 1st place awards. 
 Irv and Robyn Souder, winter visitors from British 
Columbia, also showed their Studebaker, a 1955 Speed-
ster and Robert Mazzulo brought his 1961 Lark conv. 

 

Congratulations to the award winners and  
thanks to all for representing the Chapter. 

                                        CELBRATE!CELBRATE!CELBRATE!CELBRATE!    

April BirthdaysApril BirthdaysApril BirthdaysApril Birthdays    
2    Ruth Cushing 19     Jerry Kaiser 
5    Lorilee Kroulik 20     Carol Aden 
5    Karen Mensing 23     Althea Halchuck 
5 Louise Stanford 24     Dolores Fein 
10 Lynda Caviar 25     Chris Eastburn 
11 Dale Sexton 26     Linda Costell 
13 Don Aden  27     Chester Bradfield 
16 Tim Painter  29     Judy Stout 

April AnniversariesApril AnniversariesApril AnniversariesApril Anniversaries    
 8 Steve & Paulette Fein  
 10 Carl & Esther Reid 
 12 Bill & Peggy Eastburn 
 16 Pete & Betty Bell 
 19 Kevin & Anita MacFadden 
 25 Pete & Karen Mensing  
 26 Sam & Francene Hurt 
 30  David & Terry Ker 

Gary                    Joen      Tim          Garry                      John     
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ARIZONA EMISSIONS TEST  
EXEMPTION ADOPTED 

 

S EMA-supported legislation (H.B. 2357) 
that was signed into law in 2005 to ex-

empt qualified collectible vehicles 15 years 
old and older from the state’s mandatory 
emissions inspection and maintenance pro-
gram was finally adopted by the state via the 
regulatory process and will go into effect on 
June 1.  
In order to qualify, a vehicle must be either 

15 model years old or older or be of a unique or rare de-

sign, of limited production, and an object of curiosity. In 
addition, vehicles must be maintained primarily for use in 
car club activities, exhibitions, parades or other functions 
of public interest, or for a private collection, and is used 
only infrequently. Additionally, the vehicle must have col-
lectible or classic automobile insurance coverage that re-
stricts the vehicle’s mileage or use, or both, and requires 
the owner to have another vehicle for personal use. 
 The current exemptions for pre-1967 vehicles also 
remain in effect.   
 Reprinted from 3/28/19 SEMA SAN emagazine 
article.  

MARCH MADNESS FUN JUDGING 
 

S ince the first All Arizona Studebaker Gathering, fun judging awards have been part of the festivities and in 2019 
twenty two of these awards were given by GCSC members. Below is a list of the presenters, awards and winners. 

The photo shows the creativity of the presenters. 
 
PRESENTER  AWARD    WINNER 
Steve Fein  Best Working Clock   Dennis Lynde/Linda Saar 1963 GT Hawk 
   Perfect Example   Ken & Arlene West   1966 Daytona 
   Oldest Studebaker   Gary & Sandie Keating  1934 Commander 
   Largest Studebaker   Ed & Linda Smith  1951 Stakebed PU 
   It’s So Bright    Lou Fencl   1956 Pickup 
   Best Unrestored   George Gezelius  1951 Champion 
   It’s a Doozy    Joe & Glenda Bailey  1941 Coupe 
   Best Wheels    Garry Klinger   1952 Commander  
   Shortest Studebaker   Don Parkey   1960 Lark 
John Rodhouse  Under Construction   Jim McDonald   1951 Champion 
   Slowest Studebaker   Don Parkey   1960 Lark 
Arlene West  Best Truck    Lenny & Barb Olsen  Coupe Express 
Chris Eastburn  Best Pre-War    Lenny & Barb Olsen  Coupe Express 
   Best Chrome    Scott Benson   1956 Golden Hawk 
Michell Eastburn Cat’s Meow    Ed & Linda Smith  1951 Stakebed PU 
Linda Smith  Ladies Delight    Joe & Glenda Bailey  1941 Coupe 
Ed Smith  Best Hardtop    Irv & Robyn Souder  1955 Speedster 
Richie Fein  Best Plate    Gary & Sandie Keating  1934 Commander 
   Great Plate    Lennie & Barb Olsen  Coupe Express 
   Nice Plate    Frank & Elizabeth van Doorn 1941 Champion 
Richard Dormois Best Truck    John Verrill   1955 Dually PU  
Chris Collins  Longest Distance driven in a Studebaker Lou Fencl - 156 miles from Pima 1956 Pickup  
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The Three Rs And It Ain’t Reading, Writing and Arithmetic 
By Dan Kuhl 

 

B ack in the early 20th Century there were three automobile royalties manufactured that stole the stage in prestige and 
quality; they were cars that most driving citizens in America aspired to own but, more often than not, settled for 

Henry’s Model T Ford.  These autos of luxury were known collectively as the Three Ps, Packard, Peerless, and Pierce 
Arrow.  Today the Three Ps are all considered classic cars by auto hobbyists and demand high prices by collectors. 
 It is interesting to note that two of these marques had an association with Studebaker.  In both cases, neither 
Pierce Arrow in the ‘30s nor Packard in the ‘50s benefited from the relationship, both went out of business during finan-
cial downturns in America’s economy. 
 The Three Rs are best known as reading, writing, and arithmetic, the three skills of liter-
acy.  But in this narrative, the Three Rs will be known as the Roosevelt, Rickenbacker and 

Rockne automobiles.  They are rare and never seen by most hobbyists.  They 
are very unique automobiles as are their namesakes - Theodore Roosevelt, 
Eddie Rickenbacker, and Knute Rockne, the first a President of the United 
States, the second a WWI ace pilot and Indy 500 race-car driver and the third 
a University of Notre Dame football coach.  
  The Roosevelt was manufactured by the Marmon Motor Car Company 
of Indianapolis, Indiana from 1929-30.  It had the first straight eight engine in 
the low priced field and conveniently located the headlight switch, starter but-
ton, and horn all in the center of the steering wheel.  A Roosevelt 
can be seen on display at the Watson Lake swap meet held in 
Prescott each August. 
 The Rickenbacker was manufactured by the Ricken-
backer Motor Company of Detroit from 1922 to 1927.  The car 
sported a “Hat in a Ring” at the top of the radiator shell, which was 
the logo for Rickenbacker’s  94th Squadron in WWI.  The Ricken-

backer was the first production car to 
use modern four wheel brakes.  I have 
only seen one of these in a small auto 
museum in South Dakota. 
 The Rockne was manufactured 
by the Studebaker Corporation of South 
Bend, Indiana from 1932-33.  Knute 
Rockne, a very successful football 
coach at Notre Dame, located just down 
the road from the Studebaker factory, 
was approached by corporate manage-
ment to fill a sales manager position.  
He agreed, but was unable to fulfill his 

obligations when he was killed in a air plane crash in 1931.  Knute 
Rockne died before he could see the car named after him.  The engine in 
my ’59 Studebaker pickup was developed for use in the Rockne.  Named 
the Commander Six, it was in use for 28 years. 
 Do you remember how they would say “Mind Your Ps and Qs”?  
In this case, if you “Mind Your Ps and Rs” when you are at the car 
shows, hopefully, you will remember the great history behind these won-
derful old automobiles.  
 
 

References:   
Various web sites pertaining to the three cars that begin with the letter “R”. 
 
Dunne, Sarah E. (Winter 2018) The Three Ps Early American Automotive Royalty.  Strut & Axle (Issue 1), Pages 6-10. 
  
Fox, Fred K. (December 2004) Studebaker’s 1932-33 Rockne A Bold Effort in Depression Times. Turning Wheels, Vol 36 
(issue 12), Pages 6-15. 
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14211 W. Windrose Dr, Surprise, AZ  85379 

12/19

12/18 

480-577-5764 
joncarter@cox.net 

Junkyard Jonny LLC 

   40 Years Experience in  

   Studebaker, Avanti and Packard 

 

          Scott Benson 

        Gilbert, Arizona 

  

            602-568-7999 

 

            Service    Repairs    Full RestorationsService    Repairs    Full RestorationsService    Repairs    Full RestorationsService    Repairs    Full Restorations  

Studebaker Parts 
 

Need Glass and Rubber? Call Russ for a quote. 
 

   

 Russ & Sharon Ware 
 2700 E. Magnolia Dr. 
 Gilbert, AZ  85298 
 602-995-5311 
 E-mail: Russ@studebakerparts.com 

 

Visit the store at http://www.studebakerparts.com 

4/20 

2432 W. PEORIA AVE.  #1044 
PHOENIX, AZ  85029 

623-688-5844  OFFICE 
623-738-0464  FAX 

KERI@PARAMOUNTPMR.COM 
WWW.PARAMOUNTPMR.COM 

6/19 

1/20 

 

 
 

Don’t forget to have a fire extinguisher  
in your Studebaker to place near the  
left front tire at activities where you  

show your Studebaker. 

 
TO SEE YOUR BUSINESS CARD HERE 

 
CONTACT THE EDITOR AT  

 
CCOLLINSAZ@COX.NET 

Keep America Beautiful,  
Drive a Studebaker! 

TECHNICAL INFORMATION TECHNICAL INFORMATION TECHNICAL INFORMATION TECHNICAL INFORMATION     
     

UNSAFE TO USE GASOLINEUNSAFE TO USE GASOLINEUNSAFE TO USE GASOLINEUNSAFE TO USE GASOLINE    
AS A CLEANING AGENTAS A CLEANING AGENTAS A CLEANING AGENTAS A CLEANING AGENT    

 

G asoline is tricky stuff. It vaporizes very easily and the 
invisible vapors are heavier than air that can spread 

along the floor to something that will ignite it. 
 Never use gasoline as a cleaner, solvent or as a 
starter for charcoal in your barbecue. To do so is to invite 
disaster. Gasoline is meant to be fuel for engines. 
 
Reprinted from “Odds ‘N’ Ends”, Peter Yuen, editor. 

1/20 



STUDEBAKERS FOR  SALE  
 

1951 4dr V8 Automatic, partially 
apart; paint stripped. Rollable $1500, 
928-713-5520, leave message. (2) 
_____________________________________ 
 
1963 R1 Avanti 63R2788 in near 
perfection condition inside and out. 
Restored to stock by Allen Barth of 
the Studebaker Garage in Her-
rington, WA. Engine rebuild included 
lowering compression, AC, HD 
springs, PW, PS, PB, AT, Twin 
Traction. Upgrades include exhaust 
system, carburetor, AC compressor, 
alternator, 5-blade radiator fan, 
interior double insulation. Factory 
and previous owners documentation, 
calendar featuring car, car cover. 
Original AC compressor, carburetor, 
radiator fan and several years of 
Avanti Magazine included.   $39,500. 
Contact Tim Painter for pictures at 
paintim613@aol.com / 928-580-0226 
_____________________________________ 
 

1941 Commander. 4-Door, two-tone 
lime and green good paint, new 
interior, radial tires with less than 
5,000 miles, strong Commander 
engine, no smoke, great brakes, hill 
holder, overdrive transmission, fog 
lights, extra chrome deco, radio, 
clock, seat belts, directional signals, 
floor mats, $18,500  Gary Keating 
480-209-8279   (1) 
_____________________________________ 
 

Many Studebakers and parts 
available for sale in Maple Plain, MN. 
The cars and some parts are listed 
on www.classiccarsleftbehind.com 
We have lots of parts that haven't 
been priced or inventoried yet.   
Smaller parts are being listed on 
eBay under the id: wendyjasmine  
Wendy Marple      612-709-0143 
wsmarple@gmail.com  (3)  
 
 

 
 
 

STUDEBAKER 
PARTS FOR SALE 

 

1941 Commander 6 engine, totally 
rebuilt by Ken Michael and test 
stand break-in, ready for installation. 
1941 Commander 6 engine ready 
for rebuild. Call for price.  
2 – 1941 4-Door Commander car 
bodies with good front fenders and 
hoods, good frames, rear ends and 
drive shafts, Payson area loca-
tion.  They will roll but need tires.   
Bring your trailer with winch.  They 
are FREE, no charge. Gary Keating 
480-209-8279   (1) 
_____________________________________ 

 

Complete running 259 $300.00.  
'61 Hawk hood good condition, $200. 
'56 Golden Hawk left side fiberglass 
fin $100. '61 Hawk steering box 
$100. GT Hawk headliner bows, very 
nice $75. for full set. Parting out '56 
1/2 ton C-Cab truck. Let me know 
what you need. Studebaker 1⁄2 ton 
brake drums $50.ea. Studebaker V8 
Valley pans $5.ea.2R5 truck Champ 
6 bellhousing $40. '39 right side grill 
has been re chromed $300. '51 
Commander left front door $45. 
'51 Commander right rear door $45.  
'56 -'61 Hawk grill excellent chrome 
$100. GT Hawk front bumper $40. 
GT Hawk rear bumper $40. 
'62 Lark grill $50.00 very nice 
Center link for power steering $25. 
'53 sedan trunk lid $40. '62 GT Hawk 
grill $50. '62-'64 GT Hawk complete 
set good glass in chrome frames: 
wing windows, side glass and back 
windshield. Hawk and coupe center 
pan for bucket seats and mounting 
for console, $40. '59-'60 Lark or '60-
'64 Champ truck hood $50. '59-'60 
Lark trunk lid, $35.00 good condition 
'60-'64 Champ truck left door $50. ea. 
'62 Lark Station Wagon upper 
tailgate $50. '62 GT Hawk rear 
valance that is between bumper and 
body $40. '62 Lark rear quarters $75. 
for both or $40.00 each no rust 
'63 Lark 4 door front doors $50. ea. 

'63 Lark rear doors for Wagonaire or 
4-dr sedan $35. ea. Lots of other 
parts, if you don't see what you want, 
call me. I may have it. Large items for 
pick up, email for pictures.   
Email for pictures. Jerry at 520-979-
0065 or studeblu@gmail.com  (2) 
_____________________________________ 

 

MISCELLANOUS  

 
 

Mary passed away and I am moving 
to a smaller home. My toy car and 
truck collection is for sale. There 
are over 360 pieces of all sizes, 
some very old. Includes 85 Stude-
baker models. Shelves and display 
cases included. Best Offer. Contact 
Bob Schouten at 602-316-7245. (0) 
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FOR SALE  -  STUDEBAKER CARS, TRUCKS AND PARTS  -  WANTED 

TO PLACE OR CANCEL AN AD:    Please contact Chuck Collins by phone at 602-995-2146 
or e-mail ccollinsaz@cox.net or write 2410 W. Freeway Lane, Phoenix, AZ  85021-4135.   

Ads for members are free.  Business card ads are $25 per year.  Ads not updated every 4 issues will be dropped. 

 

—STANHOPE-CHAMPION-LARK-TRANSTAR-DICTATOR-GARFORD-CRUISER-CHALLENGER-BIG SIX-STARLIGHT-GOLDEN HAWK—    
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CHAPTER CHAPTER CHAPTER CHAPTER     

FUNDRAISINGFUNDRAISINGFUNDRAISINGFUNDRAISING    
  

T  shirts featuring the Studebaker 
script, a bullet nose car, a trio 

of saguaros and a symbol of Ari-
zona’s notorious heat, the buzzard, 
are available for $15.00 and can be 
ordered in various colors. If you 
wish to order one for yourself or for 
kids please see Peggy Eastburn at 
any meeting or event or contact her 
at peggyeastburn@hotmail.com / 
623-936-6116  
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GRAND CANYON STATE CHAPTER 
STUDEBAKER DRIVERS CLUB 
MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION 

 
All memberships are for one year beginning on January 1.  
 
Chapter dues are (check one) 
______$18.00 yr to receive the newsletter by mail or 
______$15.00 yr to receive the newsletter electronically 
 If joining during the year, dues are prorated at 
 $1.50 per month.  
 
Your dues include eleven issues of the award winning 
ECHO, a Chapter roster and the best club activities 
throughout the year. 
 
Membership in the Studebaker Drivers Club, Inc. is 
compulsory to be a member of the Grand Canyon State 
Chapter of SDC, Inc.  If you are not a member of SDC, 
add SDC dues to your chapter dues which the 
treasurer will remit for you. SDC dues are $24.00 for 
new members, first year only. To renew your SDC 
membership, add $31.00; both include Turning Wheels 
magazine. Or $10.00 for membership without the magazine.  
 
Any questions can be directed to the address below or 
to Chris Collins at 602-995-2146 or ccollinsaz@cox.net  
Please make check payable to the Grand Canyon State 
Chapter, SDC and send with this form to: GCSC, P. O. 
Box  37464  Phoenix, AZ  85069-7464. 

 

Name _____________________Spouse ___________ 
 
Address  ____________________________________ 
 
City ________________________________________ 
 
State ________________Zip ____________________ 
 
Telephone # _________________________________ 
 
Cell #  ______________________________________ 
 
E-mail address________________________________ 
 
SDC Membership # (Required)  ___________________ 
Expiration date _____________________ 
(May be found on your SDC membership card.) 
 

# of Children under 18 years of age ______________ 
(List name(s) and birthday(s) on back.) 
 

Birthday (Month & Day) Self _____________________ 
Spouse _____________Anniversary ______________ 

 

Studebakers You Own: _________________________ 
 
_____________________   ______________________ 
 

New Member? _____ Referred by ———————
_____________________________________________ 

 

Visit the Chapter web site at  
http://www.grandcanyonsdc.com  

Scan the QR code with your smart phone to visit the 
chapter web site. Need a scanner? Search for “QR 
Scanner” in your app store. 

Visit the chapter on Facebook at 
Studebakers Grand Canyon State Chapter 

 REMINDERS FOR APRIL 

 

5 BG HS Car Show 

7  Board Meeting - Deer Valley Airport Rest. 
14  Member Appreciation Picnic 

 

See pages 5, 6, 7 for details. 

MARCH  
MADNESS 



BEACH CITIES, ORANGE & INLAND EMPIRE CHAPTER SDCBEACH CITIES, ORANGE & INLAND EMPIRE CHAPTER SDCBEACH CITIES, ORANGE & INLAND EMPIRE CHAPTER SDCBEACH CITIES, ORANGE & INLAND EMPIRE CHAPTER SDC    
INVITES YOU TO ATTEND OURINVITES YOU TO ATTEND OURINVITES YOU TO ATTEND OURINVITES YOU TO ATTEND OUR    

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

In consideration of accepting this entry, I and any passengers, Intending to be legally bound, do hereby for my heirs and my executors, and/or myself waive and release any and all 

rights to claims or damages I may accrue against the persons and organization affiliated with this event, and release the City of Anaheim and BCOIEC-SDC and any member of the 

event staff or volunteer, for any and all injuries and/or property damage that may be suffered by me, my passengers or my property, as a result of participating in this event, including 

driving to and from such event, participation in the event, parking at or near the event.   

 

In addition, I acknowledge that California State Law requires that I carry proof of current vehicle insurance and that the show organizers require adherence to this law for partici-

pating vehicles.  ALL  ENTRIES  MUST  HAVE  A FIRE  EXTINGUISHER  FOR  SAFETY  PURPOSES.  I acknowledge  that I am over the age of 18 years old and have read and 

understand  all of the above. 

Signature of Participant ______________________________________________Date 

Studebaker 

Drivers Club 

Pre-registered cars are eligible for a $100 door prize. Bring 
your ticket! Entry includes a 45th year commemorative mug. 

A portion of the show proceeds will be donated to Veteran’s Organizations - Judging based 
on National rules. Food court with tables and seating - Raffle and 50/50 drawings - Parts 

exchange Registration 7:00 AM - 9:00 AM 
SHOW INFO CALL: BILL (323) 422-5187 

    

  

CAR JUDGED OR... $30   

CARDISPLAY $25   

PARTSEXCHANGE $25   

DAYOFSHOWADD $5   

                                                                                                                      TOTAL 

LAST NAME  FIRST NAME  

STREET ADDRESS  PHONE 

CITY  STATE / ZIP                                                             E-MAIL 

Make checks payable to: BCOIEC-SDC 

Mail payment and form to: BCOIEC-SDC, 17410 GOLDEN MAPLE LN, YORBA LINDA, CA 92886 

CAR #1 CAR #2 

FEE YEAR MODEL DIV FEE YEAR MODEL DIV 



Pacific Southwest Zone Meet  

September 26-29, 2019 

 
The Karel Staple Chapter SDC will be hosting the 2019 Pacific Southwest Zone Meet in Sacramento, CA. The meet is open 
to all Studebakers, Packards, Pierce Arrow and EMF. 
 
Host Hotel: Wyndham Lions Gate Hotel; 3410 Westover Street, Sacramento, CA 95652; (916) 426-9593 Ext #3. Room rates are 
$89.00 plus tax/fees per night. Pets are welcome for $50 for entire stay. Please state that you are with the "Studebaker Car Club" to 
receive this discounted price. Hotel guests will receive a complimentary breakfast and in-room internet access. (after Sept. 17th, 
rooms are available on an "as available" basis). Dry RV parking is $25 night. 
 
Judging: All registered cars will have secure parking in our parking area. Cars will not be judged on the standard point system. A team of 
judges will judge all registered vehicles. There will also be a People’s Choice and Chapter Choice award. Trophies will be awarded at the Saturday 
night awards banquet. 
 
Activities: Thursday: is open tour day. There are $8 discounted tickets for the California Auto Museum, Air Museum and Sacramento Zoo. Tickets 
may be purchases at the venue with Zone Meet Badge. Also, park with the Planes at the Aerospace Museum from 9 - 2. Friday: Welcome Meet & 
Greet Friday Dinner at 5:00 at the Hotel. Saturday: Car show during the day and Awards Banquet and presentation. We will have a raffle both days 
and valve cover races on Saturday (trophies for the winners). 
 

General Registration: 
 

Name ____________________________________________________ Guest __________________________________ 
 
Mailing address ___________________________________________________________________________________ 
 
Email for registration confirmation  ________________________________________Phone ______________________ 
 
SDC No. ___________________________ Chapter Affiliation ______________________________________________ 
 
Registration per family: $35.00   ______  Vendor Outside Table  No: _____x$20  _____ 
 Postmark after Sept 17th $40.00  ______   Valve Cover Races  No: ____   N/C 
Friday night Meet & Greet: No. ______ N/C   Memorabilia Space  No: ____   N/C 
(maximum 2 dinners per registration) 
add’l Fri Night dinner  No. _____x $16 ______  Men’s T-Shirt: 
Awards Banquet:      S__ M__ L__ XL__  No: _____ x$15  _____ 
 Beef  No: _____ x $40  ______   2XL __ 3XL__  No: _____ x$19 
Chicken  No: _____ x $40 ______ 
Vegetarian  No: _____ x $40  ______  Women’s V-neck Tee: 
Judged vehicle : No: _____ x $15 ______  S__ M__ L__ XL__  No: _____ x$15  ______ 
 Stude Yr/Model______________________  2XL __ 3XL__   No: _____ x$19 
Display only:   No: ____x $10   ______ 
 Stude Yr/Model_______________________  Trophy donation:  No: ______x$20  ______ 
Car Corral (for sale) No: ______ x$10  ______ 
    Subtotal A:   $_____   Subtotal B:      $_____ 
       Total A & B:      $_____ 
 
RETURN REGISTRATION & FEES TO:  Karel Staple Chapter, SDC – c/o Johanna Smith 
      2140 Coronado Avenue, Napa, CA 94559 
 For more information contact:  Linda Barnard (916) 213-8989 or Brian Challenger (916) 880-8877 
     Email: karelstaplesdc@yahoo.com 
     Website: www.hawktalks.com 
 
Each entrant expressly agrees to indemnify SDC, the Karel Staple Chapter of SDC, the Lions Gate Hotel, their representatives and anyone 
else connected with the Pacific Southwest Zone Meet, from any known or unknown damages, injuries or claims that may occur on the way to, dur-
ing the event or leaving the meet. I acknowledge that California State Law requires that I carry proof of current vehicle insurance and that show 
organizers require adherence to this law for participating vehicles. ALL ENTRIES MUST HAVE A FIRE EXTINGUISHER FOR SAFETY 
PURPOSES. I acknowledge that I am over the age of 18 years old and have read and understand all of the above. 

 
Entrant’s signature: _____________________________________________________ Date: _____________________ 


